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M I N U T E S

At 4:09 PM, the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College, District Number Seven, was called to order by Vice Chair Jeffrey Lewis in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Gidget Terpstra, and Mr. Dick Stucky were present.  Ms. Elsa Welch was not in attendance. 

Mr. Alan Smith represented the Office of the Attorney General. 

CONSENT AGENDA:

Items included on the Consent Agenda for March 2005 were:

Approval of Previous Minutes:
Motion 05:07
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held February 22, 2005.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, was approved unanimously.
Motion 05:08:
A motion was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held February 23, 2005.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra, was approved unanimously.

Noting that many family and friends of faculty being considered for tenure were present, Vice Chair Lewis asked that the agenda be adjusted to allow the tenure items to be considered first. 
ACTION:  TENURE CONSIDERATIONS:
Executive Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Carol H. Henderson, introduced this topic, saying thank-you to everyone who served on the appointment review committees and to those serving as faculty mentors.  

On March 9, 2005 the Board met in executive session with the faculty chairs of each of the six appointment review committees to review and discuss the third year Appointment Review Committee reports.

The faculty members, their disciplines and ARC Chairs are listed below.
Faculty Member

Discipline/Area


Committee Chair

Nikki Honey


Dental Hygiene


Molly Morse

Pamela A. Pasquale

Nursing



Elena Bianco

Betty Peace-Gladstone
Education



Ken LaFountaine

Daina Smuidrins

ESL




Vince Barnes

Susan Sparks


Speech Language Pathology Asst
Richard Jacobs

Alicia Zweifach

Academic Advisor


Matt Orlando

At this time the Board has three options:  1) to grant tenure, 2) to deny tenure, or 3) to take no action, which results in a passive granting of tenure.

Motion 05:09
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky that the Board renew the faculty appointments for the 2005-2006 regular college year and, in addition, grant tenure status to each of the following instructors:  Ms. Pulmu Eeva Annikki “Nikki” Honey, Ms. Betty Peace-Gladstone, Ms. Daina Smuidrins, Ms. Susan Sparks, and Ms. Alicia Zwiefach.
Ms. Gidget Terpstra seconded the motion, which was approved by unanimous “aye” vote by the Board.  

Approval of the motion was greeted by a round of applause.  The Board members, President Moore, Vice President Henderson and Federation President Karen Toreson assumed a reception line to congratulate each tenure recipient, present each with an official letter authorizing tenure, a certificate and a bouquet of flowers.  Photos were taken.

At this point, Vice Chair Lewis announced the Board would take a five-minute break to allow the tenure recipients and their guests to depart.  The Board reconvened in five minutes to continue Tenure Considerations. 

Motion 05:10
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson moved that the Board deny tenure to Ms. Pamela A. Pasquale, and, further, if adopted, that the Board direct President Moore to immediately notify Ms. Pasquale of this decision, that her contract for year 2005-2006 not be renewed.

The motion, seconded by Mr. Dick Stucky, was approved unanimously by “aye” vote of the Board. 
OPEN COMMENT:
Ms. Donna Miller-Parker provided information about federal funding, explaining that, if President Bush’s budget passes, it will result in a 74% cut to adult basic education funding, and, further, if changes to the Workforce Investment Act (WIA) pass, it could consolidate funding in the governor’s office with the potential for under-funding adult education. 

TRENDS AND UPDATES:
Student’s Impression of Washington, D.C.

Ms. Megan Ballock, ASB Legislative Vice President, accompanied Trustees Ms. Elsa Welch, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis and Mr. Dick Stucky, as well as President Holly Moore to the 2005 ACCT Legislative Summit in February.  She is a Political Science major and was the only student attending the ACCT conference from Washington State.  She thanked President Moore and the Board for the opportunity, which she felt put a face on students’ concerns before members of Congress.  Work for Shoreline’s delegation to Capitol Hill included focus on Perkins funding and Pell grants.  
Red Cross Proposal

Mr. Randy Stegmeier, Executive Director of Facilities, Safety and Security and Capital Projects, reported that the Red Cross has made a presentation to the City of Shoreline’s Emergency Management Council, of which he is a member, to locate a disaster relief center within the city limits.  Mr. Stegmeier is proposing to offer space to build this facility on Shoreline Community College property, at no cost to the College, thus he has come before the Board to notify it of this possibility. 
Mr. Stegmeier sees the placement of a structure at Shoreline Community College as an opportunity to become a partner with the Red Cross and with the Community.  The Red Cross would assume all liability for the structure itself, and the College would have to assure they would have access to the structure.  Since Shoreline Community College has 24-hour, seven-days-a-week security coverage, college personnel would be checking both the new pump house and the Red Cross facility, which would be located adjacent to one another.  
Once Mr. Stegmeier receives confirmation that building the Red Cross facility is feasible, he will notify Vice President for Administrative Services Ms. Beverly Brandt and President Holly Moore so this proposal can be brought before the Board for approval.  He said everything will depend on the permitting process.  Dr. Moore said it is her desire to bring it to the Board as a proposal so members can study it and ask questions.  The Red Cross is a private entity, but does maintain sites on other city, county and fire district properties.  

ACTION:  RENEWAL OF FIRST AND SECOND YEAR TENURE TRACK FACULTY:

At the special Board meeting on March 9, 2005 the Board received a letter from President Moore and Executive Vice President for Academic Affairs Carol G. Henderson recommending the renewal of the tenure track faculty candidates’ contracts for the 2005-2006 academic year.  

Listed below are the tenure track faculty candidates and committee chairs.








Years on

Faculty Member

Discipline/Area
Probation
ARC Chair

Kim Baily


Nursing


1
Bette Perman

Carolyn K. Christensen
Dental Hygiene

2
Marianne Baker 

Donald S. Christensen

Psychology


1
Frank Sjursen

Charles K. Dodd

Geography


2
Robert Francis

Scott M. Fallstrom

Math Learning Center

2*
Art West

Matthew A. Fordham

Audio Engineering

2
Jeff Junkinsmith

Thomas G. “Guy” Hamilton
Biotechnology/Biology
2*
Caralee Cheney

Amy J. Kinsel


History



1
Ken Lawson

Stephen McCloskey

BusAd/Law


1
Marcia Liaw

Georgia S. Pierce

Nursing


1
Linda Barnes

Laura Portolese Dias

Business Administration
2
David Starr

James R. Reddin

Digital Imaging

1
Chris Simons

Lauren M. Sandven

Mathematics


1
Steve Bogart

Sueanne Seegers

MLT



1
Molly Morse

Jeanne E. Strieck

Academic Advisor/Health Occ.1
Marty Olsen

Amar Yahiaoui

Chemistry


1
Karen Kreutzer

*In the academic year 2003-2004, Scott M. Fallstrom and Thomas G. “Guy” Hamilton were employed full-time in a temporary academic appointment.  In 2004-2005 they were in a full-time tenure track candidate appointment and are eligible for tenure in the academic year 2005-2006 as stipulated on Page 8, Paragraph 3 of the Agreement. 

Motion 05:11
Ms. Gidget Terpstra moved that the Board continue the tenure-track candidate status of Ms. Kim Baily, Ms. Carolyn K. Christensen, Mr. Donald S Christensen, Mr. Charles K. Dodd, Mr. Scott M. Fallstrom, Mr. Matthew A. Fordham, Mr. Thomas G. “Guy” Hamilton, Ms. Amy J. Kinsel, Mr. Stephen McCloskey, Ms. Georgia S. Pierce, Ms. Laura Portolese Dias, Mr. James R. Reddin, Ms. Lauren M. Sandven, Ms. Sueanne Seegers, Ms. Jeannie E. Strieck, and Mr. Amar Yahiaoui. 

The motion, which passed unanimously, was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson.  
ACTION:  ACADEMIC CALENDAR:
Providing background for this item was Ms. Chris Melton, Assistant Registrar, representing Calendar Committee Chair, Ms. Robin Young, who could not attend due to a previous commitment.  

According to Board Policy #6000 the College Calendar for the ensuing academic year is submitted to the Board of Trustees not later than the February Board meeting.  At its December 2004 meeting, the Board took action to consider adoption of the academic calendar at its March 2005 meeting to allow sufficient time, under the terms of the current Federation contract, to move to a three-calendar process.  The time required for the Calendar Committee to prepare the expanded calendar necessitated moving the Board approval to the March 2005 meeting.

The following recommendations by the Joint Union Management Committee (JUMC) were used to develop the 2005-2006, 2006-2007, and 2007-2008 academic calendars:

1. Continued adherence to Policy 6000.

2. Each quarter of the academic calendar year should contain 49 or 50 instructional days with equal numbers of instructional days for each day of the week, e.g. equal numbers of Mondays Tuesdays, Wednesdays, etc.

3. In-service day beginning academic year 2006-07.

4. Prep day.

5. Start for Fall quarter/September.

6. Three week break/prior to Winter quarter.

7. Three exam days.

8. Start approximately the same as University of Washington.

Also recommended was consideration of the start dates at local Community Colleges and Spring breaks of surrounding K12 districts.

The Calendar Committee representation consisted of: (2) Administrators; (2) Classified staff; (6) Faculty; and (1) Student representative. The Committee developed and constructed the 2005-2006, 2006-2007, 2007-2008 calendars using the above recommendations. The three completed calendars were presented to the College President and are attached for the Board’s consideration.

Motion 05:12
Mr. Dick Stucky made a motion that the proposed permanent 2005-2006 and 2006-2007 College Calendars and the tentative 2007-2008 College Calendar be approved by the Board of Trustees.
The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra, was passed by a unanimous vote of the Board. 
REPORT:  GOVERNANCE AND STRATEGIC PLANNING:
Mr. John Backes, Instructional Dean and Special Assistant to the President for Governance and Strategic Planning, began his report by thanking all staff who have worked and continue to work on the College’s governance committees.  He then provided a status report to the Board on the three current governance committees.  
Governance Steering Committee

Governance Steering is sixty-six per cent complete with the update to Governance Policy 2301.  When they are finished, the draft policy will be sent to President’s Leadership Team for review and comment prior to final discussion with the College Council.  After Council Review, the draft policy will be submitted to President Moore and will then come to the Board for final approval.  

Strategic Planning: 
Strategic Planning is reviewing the College’s existing Vision, Mission and Value statements and has completed the awards process for campus-wide initiatives connected to the Strategic Plan.  Awards from the President’s contingency budget include a Student Financial Aid and Loan Resource Center ($750), completing directional signage in FOSS Building ($960), underwriting “Magic of Dialogue:  Cross Campus Communication Seminar” ($1,390), the Faculty Retreat ($2,100), two-year trial subscription to JSTOR database ($6,800), and an upgrade to network infrastructure in FOSS Building ($12,000).  President Moore committed a total of $50,000 over the biennium to fund Strategic Planning initiatives. 
College Council:

The College Council has consolidated Governance Policy 2301 and forwarded it to the Governance Steering Committee.  The Council is currently working on procedural guidelines to 2301.  

Vice Chair Lewis asked at what point the Board would see the new Strategic Plan.  Dean Backes responded that the Committee’s goal is to present the plan to the Board by Spring Quarter of 2006.  

REPORT:  SCC FACULTY:
Federation President, Professor Karen Toreson, began her report by saying she is delighted with the Board’s decision to award tenure and to continuation of the tenure process for the first and second-year tenure track candidates.  

Professor Toreson reported that over $1,000 has been donated to support the AFT’s AIDS Africa campaign, spearheaded by Professors Ernest Johnson and Judy Penn.  The funds will go directly to the AFT’s Africa AIDS program to support education about this disease. 

Professor Toreson has been grading exams and final papers for Winter Quarter.  Although the Budget Task Force and the Climate Task Force are forming, she said now is not the time to ask faculty to do more.  Plates are full, she emphasized, and she wants to make sure that what’s centered “mid-plate” is classroom and teaching responsibilities.  The primary work of the faculty is in the classroom and when faculty participation is needed for committees, it is not that faculty aren’t interested, they are just very busy.  This is also an election year for the Federation.  The election process commences over the first two months of Spring Quarter with the final results known by mid-May.  

Professor Toreson concluded her remarks by acknowledging that the Friday afternoon all-campus meetings have been a helpful opportunity to express ideas, thoughts and feelings.  She said Shoreline Community College needs to work on communication, and make sure colleagues are able to work together in a friendlier way.  
REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED:
Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing Classified Staff, was not in attendance.  

REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:

ASB Vice President Elliot Newlin represented the Associated Student Body in place of President Sean Keller, who was unable to attend the Board meeting.  

Mr. Newlin began his report by noting that, though students held a speak-out two weeks ago on the topic of “campus climate,” there were few complaints.  Student government leaders felt, in part, it was because campus constituencies have done a good job of keeping climate issues out of the classroom.  Several students attended the March 11 All-Campus meeting and most want to be involved on campus activities beyond their studies. 

A student committee has been formed to determine how to use the technology fee and is collecting recommendations.  President Keller will bring the committee’s final report to the April Board meeting.  Ms. Megan Ballock is heading the publicity effort to let students know about the newly implemented printing solution, which includes charging .02 cents per page for paper in student computer labs.  

The ASB election process begins March 30.  There will be 15 positions to fill.  Mr. Newlin congratulated Ms. Ballock and her committee for a good job publicizing this annual activity.  
May 13 is the date selected for Shoreline Splash, a festival of learning, which will demonstrate the accomplishments of students and clubs.  
Mr. Newlin also reminded everyone that baseball, softball and tennis have begun for Spring Quarter and encouraged all present to attend.  

Mr. Newlin concluded his remarks by reporting on individual club activities.  Vice Chair Lewis publicly acknowledged Mr. Newlin, Mr. Keller and Ms. Ballock for their work to move the PUB remodeling project forward.  

REPORT:  SCC PRESIDENT:

President Moore began her remarks noting that Mr. Newlin is also a member of the Shoreline Singers.  She had an opportunity to attend a recent Shoreline Concert Band performance where the Shoreline Singers, with Mr. Newlin, were performing.  
Dr. Moore thanked the Appointment Review Committees for their work on behalf of the tenure candidates.  She also thanked staff who have volunteered to serve on the Climate and Budget Task Forces.  
She said the recent All-Campus meetings, including the March 11 Friday Forum, have been a good opportunity to hear feelings and concerns to better address issues.  Future Friday Forums will be hosted by the newly formed Climate Task Force.  

Dr. Moore reported on other College activities, including upcoming performances by Funkingroove, the College’s rock and roll band formed as a class project, and this year’s production of “West Side Story,” to premier in May.  She invited the Board to attend.  
For the very first time, Shoreline Community College’s Public Information Office has received a Gold Paragon Award from the National Council for Marketing and Public Relations for the College’s new promotional video production.  Director of Public Information, Ms. Judy Yu, will bring the award to the April Board meeting. 

On March 31, 2005, from 3:00 to 4:30 PM, a reception is planned to welcome Dr. Maria Acosta, visiting International Fulbright Scholar, in the PUB Canteen.  On March 17, the grand opening of the new location for Shoreline’s cosmetology program is scheduled.  The Foundation’s annual fund-raiser, “Bowling for Brains,” will be held on April 14 from 6:00 to 10:00 PM at Spin Alley.  Dr. Moore encouraged the Board to form a team.  
Dr. Moore ended her report by calling attention to two Shoreline Employees, Ms. Donsa Benitez and Ms. Aura Rios Erickson.  Ms. Benitez was recently named to the Puget Sound Customer Service Honor Roll of the Washington State Employment Security Department for March 2005.  Ms. Rios Erickson has been named ESL and International Student Advising Commission Chair of the National Academic Advising Association.  
REPORT:  BOARD VICE CHAIR:

Vice Chair Lewis reported that he, President Moore and several representatives from Shoreline Community College will be attending a North King County event, “The Spirit of Community Connections,” on April 5, which will involve five regional cities, Shoreline, Lake Forest Park, Kenmore, Woodinville and Northshore, as well as Shoreline Community College, Cascadia Community College, and the University of Washington-Bothell.  At this event, Hebert Research will unveil results of a regional survey.  
Mr. Lewis acknowledged all who participated in the tenure process, saying so much happens at Shoreline, especially the work done behind the scenes helps create a good working environment. 

Mr. Lewis and Trustee Mr. Dick Stucky were present for the State Auditor’s exit interview for the audit of Shoreline Community College covering a two-year period from July 1, 2002 through June 30, 2004.  The audit was clean with no findings, and Mr. Lewis was informed by the Auditor’s Office that the finalized report would be available shortly.  
To address campus climate and communication concerns at Shoreline, the Board is working diligently on action steps with Dr. Moore, and the result is in draft form now.  During the next 90 days the Board members will be available to communicate directly with all constituents on campus as well as the community at large.  It is Mr. Lewis’ hope that all who desire will take advantage of these communication opportunities.  

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson said it is important for people to feel that they have been heard.  Mr. Dick Stucky added that it is the Board’s desire to gain as much information from as many sources as possible within the 90-day timeline.   

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

At 5:34 PM, Vice Chair Lewis announced that the Board would reconvene in Executive Session for the purpose of reviewing the performance of a public employee and would return to Regular Session for the purpose of adjourning only.  
NEXT BOARD MEETING:
The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for April 27, 2005 beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:
Vice Chair Lewis adjourned the meeting at 7:15 PM.






Signed ___________________________ 








   Jeffrey P. Lewis, Vice Chair

Attest: ____________________________ 


Michele Foley, Secretary

